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INTRODUCTION 
 
1.1 This policy is designed to inform employees of their rights in respect to a 

period of adoption leave and detail an employee’s entitlement to adoption 
pay.  

 
SCOPE 
 
2.1 This Policy and Procedure applies to all employees. It does not apply to self-

employed contractors or agency workers except in relation to clause 5.1.5 
(time off to attend adoption appointments) which also applies to agency 
workers. 

 
2.2 This Policy and Procedure is non-contractual and may be amended or 

withdrawn at any time at the discretion of Wheatley Homes South Limited 
(WHS), following consultation with the Trades Unions. 

 
BASIC PRINCIPLES 
 
3.1  It is WHS’s policy to comply with current legislation on adoption leave and 

pay.  
 
3.2  This Policy is for guidance only and does not form part of an employee’s 

contract of employment. WHS may alter the terms of this policy from time to 
time and details of any alterations or additions will be notified to employees.  

 
3.3  In circumstances where there has been a legislative update that is not 

reflected in this policy, the statutory position will prevail and apply to 
employees.  

 
RESPONSIBILITIES 
 
General responsibilities are outlined in this section for:  
 
4.1  Responsibilities of EMT and / or Board 

The Board and Executive Management Team’s responsibilities include, but 
are not to be limited to: 
 •Reviewing this Policy in line with the policy review dates and ensure 

that it is reflective of WHS values and practice 
 
4.2  Responsibilities of the Line Managers 

The line managers’ responsibilities may include, but will not be limited to: 
 •Bringing any breach of this policy to the attention of the Human 

Resources department and forwarding any queries about this policy to 
the Human Resources department (as required).  

 
4.3 Responsibilities of the Employees 
 The employees’ responsibilities may include, but will not be limited to: 

•Bringing any behaviour in breach of this policy to the attention of the 
line manager or where appropriate to the Human Resources 
department 
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POLICY 
 
5.1 Policy Summary 
 
5.1.1. WHS’s Policy is to comply with current legislation on adoption leave and pay.  

Its aim is to inform employees of their statutory entitlement to adoption leave 
and pay. Please note, however, that certain eligible employees have an 
entitlement to enhanced adoption pay (i.e., over and above the statutory 
entitlement) under this Policy. 

 
5.1.2 If a couple are jointly adopting a child under the age of 18, one person may 

be eligible to adoption leave and pay and the other to paternity leave. 
Alternatively, if you are eligible you may opt into the Shared Parental leave 
and pay scheme (which enables eligible adoptive parents to share leave and 
pay). Please see WHS Paternity and Maternity Support Leave and Pay Policy 
and Shared Parental Leave and Pay Policy). The same principle applies to 
surrogate parents. 

 
5.1.3 Eligible employees have the right to 26 weeks’ ordinary adoption leave and 

26 weeks’ additional adoption leave.  
 
5.1.4 Eligible employees have the right to receive 39 weeks of paid adoption leave 

and 13 weeks’ unpaid leave. This will be made up of 6 weeks at 9/10th of 
salary plus 12 weeks’ half pay plus SAP and 21 weeks at SAP (as described 
fully in clause 5.3.6) 

 
5.1.5 Eligible employees and agency workers (with sufficient qualifying service as 

per clause 5.1.6 below) will also be able to take paid time off for up to five 
adoption appointments provided that they are the main adopter. Eligible 
employees who are the secondary adopter will be entitled to take unpaid time 
off for up to two appointments. The time off to attend an appointment is the 
time taken to attend the appointment and the relative travel time but not 
longer than 6.5 hours.  They will need to agree this with the line manager on 
the basis of the employee’s requirements. A surrogate parent is entitled to 
take unpaid time off to attend two antenatal appointments with the woman 
carrying the child. 

 
5.1.6 Agency workers will only qualify for the rights set out in clause 5.1.5 above if 

they have worked in the same role with WHS for at least 12 continuous 
weeks (which may include more than one assignment).  

 
5.1.7 Foster parents who go on to adopt may also be entitled to 

adoption/paternity/shared parental leave and pay. Please contact the HR 
Department for further details. 

 
PROCEDURE 
 
5.2 Adoption Leave 
 
5.2.1 To be eligible for adoption leave: 
 
 • Employees must have been matched with a child to be placed with them by 

a UK adoption agency. 
• Employees must have notified the agency that they agree that the child 
should be placed with them and have agreed on a date of placement. 
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• Employees must notify WHS when they want to take their adoption leave 
within 7 days of the date on which they are notified of having been matched 
with the child or, where that is not reasonably practicable, as soon as 
reasonably practical. 

 
5.2.2 Employees must tell WHS in writing: 
 
 • That they intend to take adoption leave; 
 • The date on which the child is expected to be placed for adoption with them 

and 
 • The date they intend to start their adoption leave. 
 
5.2.3 WHS requires copies of the documents issued by the Adoption Agency which 

may be the Matching Certificate, giving information including: 
 
 • The name and address of the Adoption Agency; 
 • The date of notification of having been matched with the child; and  
 • The date on which the child is expected to be placed for adoption. 
 
5.2.4 In the case of an overseas adoption, the employee must also give the date 

the child is expected to enter Great Britain and within 28 days of the child’s 
entry, provide evidence of this date in the form of a plane ticket or copies of 
entry clearance. 

 
5.2.5 The earliest an adopter can begin their adoption leave is 14 days before the 

expected date of placement and the latest is the expected date of placement.  
 
5.2.6 The employee can change the date on which they want their leave to start as 

long as they give WHS 28 days’ notice in writing or, where that is not 
reasonably practicable, as soon as reasonably practical. 

 
 
5.2.7 WHS will notify you in writing about the date your adoption leave should end. 

This will be the first day after the 52 weeks from the start of it. WHS will do 
this within 28 days from receiving your notice and, if you give notice to 
change the date, 28 days before the new date. 

 
5.3 Adoption Pay 
 
5.3.1 To be eligible for Statutory Adoption Pay (SAP): 
 
 • Employees must have been matched with a child to be placed with them by 

a UK adoption agency. 
 • Employees must have notified the agency that they agree that the child 

should be placed with them and have agreed on a date of placement. 
 • Employees must notify WHS when they want to receive SAP at least 28 

days before the date they want it to begin or, if that is not reasonably 
practicable, as soon as reasonably practicable. 

 
5.3.2 Employees must have provided the documents/information at clauses 5.2.2 

and 5.2.3 above. 
 
5.3.3. If the average weekly earnings are not less than the National Insurance 

Lower Earnings Limit, employees are entitled to 39 weeks’ SAP at the 
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prevailing statutory rate. Details of the current rate can be found at: 
https://www.gov.uk/employers-adoption-pay-leave/entitlement 

 
5.3.4 Any employee not entitled to SAP will not be entitled to Enhanced Adoption 

Pay. In this case they will be sent a SAP1 form from WHS payroll and 
advised to contact their adoption agency to see if other financial help is 
available. 

 
5.3.5  If an eligible employee leaves their job with WHS for any reason (including 

dismissal) they are still entitled to SAP, but not Enhanced Adoption Pay. 
However, if they start work for a different employer (one they weren’t 
employed by in the week they were notified of having been matched with the 
child) they won’t be able to receive SAP. 

 
5.3.6 Employees with 26 weeks’ service ending with the week in which they are 

notified of being matched with a child for adoption are entitled to 39 weeks’ 
paid leave as follows: - 

 
 • 6 weeks at 9/10ths of salary based on their average earnings over an 8-

week period ending with the week in which they are notified of being matched 
with a child for adoption or 9/10ths of their contractual pay, whichever is the 
higher. (Enhanced WHS payment) 

 
 • 12 weeks at half pay plus basic rate SAP subject to the proviso that the total 

cannot be more than your full pay.  (Enhanced WHS payment) 
 
 • 21 weeks at basic SAP (Statutory Payment) 
 
5.3.7 Any employee who takes any of the 12 weeks’ half pay plus SAP must return 

to work for a minimum period of 3 months or they will be required to repay to 
WHS the amount of half pay received. 

 
5.3.8 If an employee adopts more than one child at the same time, entitlement to 

SAP is exactly the same as if there were one child. 
 
5.4 Additional Unpaid Adoption Leave 
 
5.4.1 Employees will have the right to take 13 weeks’ additional unpaid adoption 

leave, starting immediately after 39 weeks’ paid adoption leave (making 52 
weeks in total i.e., encompassing the ordinary and additional adoption leave 
periods). 

 
5.4.2 Employees can take only one period of adoption leave even if more than one 

child is placed for adoption at one time. 
 
5.5 Adoption or Paternity Leave 
 
5.5.1 Employees can choose to take adoption, paternity, or shared parental leave 

when a child is placed with them for adoption provided that they meet the 
eligibility requirements.   

 
5.5.2 Where a couple is adopting jointly, they must decide which of them is going 

to take adoption leave and which of them is going to take paternity leave. 
Alternatively, qualifying adoptive parents may opt to take shared parental 
leave. Please see the WHS policy on Shared Parental Leave and Pay.  
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5.5.3 For employees who choose to take paternity leave to support a partner who 

is the lead adopter please see the WHS policy on Paternity Leave and Pay.  
 
5.6 If Placement is Disrupted During Leave 
 
5.6.1 If an employee begins a period of adoption leave before the placement of the 

child and is then told that the placement will not be made, or in the 
unfortunate circumstance that during adoption leave the child dies, or if the 
child returns to the Adoption Agency, then the employee’s leave will normally 
finish eight weeks after the end of the week in which the disruption took 
place.   

 
5.6.2 Payment of Adoption Pay continues for eight weeks after the end of the week 

in which the disruption took place or until the end of the adopter’s 39-week 
SAP period if that is sooner. 

 
5.6.3 Employees must remember to give WHS 8 weeks’ notice if they are to return 

to work earlier than expected because of a disruption. 
 
5.6.4 If the placement is delayed for whatever reason and the employee has 

already begun their adoption leave, they cannot stop leave and start it again 
at a later date. 

 
5.7 Pension Contributions during Adoption Leave 
 
5.7.1 Employees in the Local Government Pension Scheme (Scotland) will be sent 

a form to complete with regard to pension contributions.  Employee pension 
contributions are automatically deducted from the employees pay during 
adoption leave but, in accordance with the provisions of the pension 
regulations, employees may elect to pay pension contributions during a 
period of unpaid adoption leave. 

 
5.7.2 Anyone opting to pay contributions during the unpaid adoption leave period 

will have arrears deducted from their pay at regular intervals on their return to 
work. 

 
5.7.3 Employer’s contributions will be paid at the normal percentage rate for the 

LGPS scheme during the period of your leave which is paid (i.e., up to 39 
weeks), subject to 5.7.4.  

 
5.7.4 In the LGPS scheme if the employee elects to pay contributions during the 

additional unpaid adoption leave period, then the employer will pay 
contributions for that period at the normal percentage rate.  If no employee 
contributions are made, then no employer contributions will be made.    

 
5.7.5 Employees who elect to pay contributions during the unpaid additional 

adoption leave period will have their contributions based on the last pay 
received immediately prior to not receiving pay.  

 
5.7.6 Employees in the Group Personal Pension Scheme can choose to pay or not 

to pay contributions throughout the periods of paid adoption leave and unpaid 
adoption leave.  The employer will pay contributions at the normal 
percentage rate only throughout the period of your leave which is paid (i.e., 
up to 39 weeks). 



WHEATLEY HOMES SOUTH – ADOPTION LEAVE AND PAY POLICY 

People Services Policy – Wheatley Homes South – Adoption Leave and Pay Policy – Gender Neutral 
Date Live: 27 September 2022 
Date to be reviewed: October 2025 
 

8 

 
5.7.7 Members of the Standard Life Money Purchase Scheme will be sent a form 

to complete regarding their wishes in respect of their contributions during 
adoption leave. 

 
5.8 Returning To Work 
 
5.8.1 Employees may choose to return to work at any time within 52-weeks of them 

beginning their adoption leave, provided they have given at least 8 weeks’ 
written notice to their line manager.  If the appropriate notice is not given 
WHS may postpone the return date until the required 8 weeks’ notice has 
expired.  If an employee is unable to return because of illness the normal 
rules on sick leave will come into effect.  This will be dealt with as though the 
employee had returned from adoption leave and then gone on sick leave and 
the usual arrangements on notification and sick pay will apply. 

 
5.8.2 Any employee not returning to work must give the appropriate notice in 

writing according to their terms of employment.  If an employee does not 
return for a minimum of 3 months, they will be required to repay the 12 
weeks’ half pay (see clause 5.3.7 above). 

 
5.8.3 Employees returning during or at the end of the first 26 weeks’ ordinary 

adoption leave are entitled to return to the same job on the same terms and 
conditions as if they had not been away.   

 
5.8.4 If the returning employee has taken more than the 26 weeks’ ordinary 

adoption leave then they are entitled to return to the same job on the same 
terms and conditions or, if that is not reasonably practicable, then they are 
entitled to return to another job which is both suitable for them and 
appropriate for them to do in the circumstances.   

 
5.8.5 Any employee wishing to return to work part-time or on a job share basis or 

otherwise flexibly, may make a flexible working request in accordance with 
the Flexible Working Policy.  WHS supports flexible working including job 
sharing and all requests will be considered.  

 
5.8.6 You are encouraged to notify WHS as soon as possible if you decide not to 

return to work following adoption leave. If you decide not to return, you 
should give notice of resignation to WHS in accordance with your contract of 
employment. When you give notice to WHS you should ensure that you have 
sufficient adoption leave left to run (i.e., at least equal to your contractual 
notice period) otherwise you might be required to return to work for the 
remainder of the notice period. 

 
5.9 Holiday Entitlement 
 
5.9.1 During periods of ordinary and additional adoption leave, holiday entitlement 

will continue to accrue in the usual way. 
 
5.9.2 Holiday entitlement should be taken, pro-rata to the number of completed 

months worked, before the employee commences adoption leave.  The 
outstanding balance can be taken on returning to work.  
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5.9.3 If an employee returns to work in a new holiday leave year any outstanding 
balance from the previous year will be carried forward and added to the 
current holiday leave entitlement. 

 
5.9.4 In the event that the employee does not return to work after adoption leave, 

their annual leave entitlement will be calculated pro rata to the date their 
employment terminates.  In these circumstances, the employee will be 
required to repay the appropriate amount of annual leave taken in excess of 
their entitlement.   

 
5.9.5 In the event that the employee returns to work on a part-time basis, annual 

leave accrued whilst working full time must be taken before they return to 
work. 

 
5.9.6 The employee should discuss holiday arrangements with their Line Manager 

and request holidays as per normal working arrangements and policy. 
 
5.9.7 Bank Holidays accrue during the whole period of adoption leave.  
 
5.10 Car Allowances 
 
5.10.1 Employees in receipt of an Essential Car User Allowance will continue to be 

paid throughout adoption leave. 
 
5.11 Redundancy during Adoption Leave 
 
5.11.1 Notwithstanding the terms of clauses 5.8.3 and 5.8.4, if a redundancy 

situation arises during an employee’s ordinary or additional adoption leave 
which makes it impracticable for WHS to continue to employ them under their 
existing contract of employment, the employee will be entitled to be offered 
(before that contract ends) a suitable alternative vacancy, where one is 
available.  This will include a vacancy with any successor to the original 
employer.  The new contract will take effect immediately on the ending of the 
original one and will be work both suitable in relation to the employee and 
appropriate for the employee to do in the circumstances; and on terms and 
conditions of employment that are not substantially less favourable than if the 
employee had continued to be employed under their previous contract. 

 
5.12 Contact During Adoption Leave 
 
5.12.1 The employer may make contact with the employee (and vice-versa) while 

they are on adoption leave, as long as the amount and type of contact is not 
unreasonable, to discuss a range of issues – e.g., to discuss their plans for 
returning to work or to keep them informed of important developments at the 
workplace. 

  
5.12.2 The employee should be informed of any relevant promotion opportunities or 

job vacancies that arise during adoption leave.  
 
5.13 Contractual Rights During Adoption Leave 
 
5.13.1 During adoption leave, employees will continue to receive all their contractual 

benefits as set out in their contracts of employment (with the exception of any 
sums payable by way of wages and salary) and will be expected to continue 
to comply with the terms of their contracts of employment as well as their 
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statutory obligations. Employees will remain bound by the implied obligations 
including trust and confidence, good faith, loyalty, and fidelity, and bound by 
the terms in their contracts relating to giving notice of resignation and 
disclosure of confidential information and the acceptance of gifts or other 
benefits and participation in any other business. 

 
5.14 Keeping In Touch Days 
 
5.14.1 Up to 10 days covered by the contract of employment may be used at any 

stage during the adoption leave period, by agreement between the employee 
and their line manager.  These days are referred to as Keeping In Touch 
days. 

 
5.14.2 The employee or their line manager may suggest Keeping In Touch days. 

The objective is to assist with the eventual reintroduction of the employee into 
the workplace and help maintain contact between the teams, the 
organisation, and the employee. 

 
5.14.3 These may be beneficial on training days for example where new technology 

or processes are being undertaken by groups of staff, or a team event which 
has been arranged.  Work will be carried out on Keeping in Touch days. 

 
5.14.5 Any work done on a particular day will count as a whole Keeping in Touch 

day.  So, if a part day is worked it will count for a whole Keeping in Touch 
day. 

 
5.14.6 Payment for Keeping in Touch days will be in accordance with the 

employee’s contract of employment.    
 
5.14.7 Both the employer and the employee have the right to refuse the Keeping in 

Touch provision and there will be no detriment to either if they exercise this 
right.  

 
5.15 Transfer of Adoption Leave – Shared parental Leave  
 
5.15.1 Eligible employees may opt to take advantage of shared parental leave and 

pay. Full details are in WHS’s Shared Parental Leave and Pay Policy. 
 
5.15.2 Employees are entitled to other related Parental Rights.  For more 

information on Family Friendly rights see the WHS Family Pack of policies or 
contact the HR Department.  

 
5.15.3 Alternatively you may find further information from the following websites: 
 

▪ Directgov – A public service information website – www.direct.gov.uk 

▪ Acas – Independent advice for employees and employers – www.acas.org.uk 

 
GOVERNANCE AND REGULATION 
 
This policy is the responsibility of the Human Resources Department.  
 
The policy is due for formal review every three years and the next review will occur in 
2022.  
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SANCTIONS 
 
Any breaches of this policy may be subject to disciplinary action under WHS’s 
Disciplinary Policy.   
 
RELATED / REFERENCED POLICIES 
 
Paternity Leave Policy 
Shared Parental Leave Policy  
Flexible Working Policy 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 


